
January 19, 2021 
  
House Committee on Health and Government Operations 
House Office Building, Room 241 
6 Bladen Street 
Annapolis, MD 21401 
 
Dear Committee Members: 
 
We are writing to you and submitting this letter as written testimony in advance of your hearing on 
February 2 in strong support of HB 108, the Mobile Crisis Units bill introduced by Delegate 
Charkoudian (and in the Senate by Senator Augustine as SB 286).  
 
As members of the Takoma Park Presbyterian Church and in response to our understanding of the 
gospel, we are active in anti-racism work including efforts to redefine public safety and transform 
policing.  Our church has an active Committed Racial Mindfulness group and also sponsors 
Presbyterians for Police Transformation.  We realize that the movement for racial justice, including 
the much-needed transformation of policing in this country, requires a comprehensive approach, 
and that relieving police from responding to mental illness, substance abuse, homelessness, and 
other community problems that do not involve crimes is a critical component of the change we 
need.  
 
The Mobile Crisis Units bill will improve local governments’ ability to respond to behavioral health 
crises with mental health professionals, rather than law enforcement. The bill proposes mobile crisis 
teams to prioritize limiting interactions between law enforcement and people in crisis, establishes 
expectations for cultural competency and language access as well as community services partnerships 
and peer support, and incorporates the authority for 911 to dispatch mobile crisis teams.  
Additionally, this bill establishes increased funding over the next several years, rising in stair steps to 
$10 million in 2025.  Importantly, the bill also strengthens data collection and evaluation, including 
disaggregated data by race, gender, age and zip code. 
 
We have studied crisis response approaches in other jurisdictions, including the long-standing Crisis 
Assistance Helping Out on the Streets (CAHOOTS) crisis intervention team program in Eugene, 
Oregon, and the more recent decision of San Francisco to remove police from most calls about 
disruptive behavior tied to mental illness and substance abuse and instead to use crisis response 
teams.  Closer to home, we are also impressed by Anne Arundel County’s “warm line” alternative 
help call system. 
 
We strongly support shifting a substantial portion of public funds now going to policing to non-
policing services and interventions that are less dangerous, particularly to people of color, and more 
successful at de-escalation and preventing violence.  This will help prevent the criminalizing of non-
criminal behavior and address the real causes of a safety situation such as mental illness, substance 
abuse, and homelessness. 
 
Police are unfairly called upon to deal with many situations where policing is not the appropriate 
response.  A big reason for that is inadequate funds for social service and medical systems to address 
these issues.  In this country people in a mental health crisis are more likely to interact with police 
than treatment providers.  Yet incidences of violence and death are much more frequent in these 



police interventions.  Too many people with serious mental illness and addiction end up in prison.  
Police budgets now are a huge portion of city and county budgets.  We need to move a portion of 
this money from policing to other approaches.   
 
We need a new model, one that pulls together the social service resources of the state, its counties 
and municipalities, and the non-governmental sector to re-envision our collective response to mental 
illness and human needs in our communities.  We believe HB 108 is a very important step in the 
process of moving in that direction and we applaud Delegate Charkoudian and Senator Augustine 
for its introduction.  We urge your support for the Mobile Crisis Unit bill and the improvements it 
would bring to public safety.  In addition, we urge you to provide even more funding for crisis 
response teams and to transfer that funding from the current police budget. 
  
Thank you for your consideration of our views. 
  
 
 
Sincerely,  
  
LaVerne Davis 
Silver Spring 
lavernedavis_39@msn.com 
 
Laura Heaven 
Takoma Park 
laura.heaven@gmail.com 
 
Ferd Hoefner 
Takoma Park 
fhoefner@gmail.com 
 
Mary Jacksteit 
Takoma Park 
mary.jacksteit@gmail.com 
 
Wendy Lukehart 
Takoma Park 
wendylukehart@gmail.com 
 
Ruth Noel 
Silver Spring 
rmnoel@verizon.net 
 
Carolyn Seaman 
Columbia 
cseaman@umbc.edu 
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cc: 
 
Del. Shane E. Pendergrass, Chair 
Del. Joseline A. Pena-Melnyk, Vice-Chair 
Del. Heather Bagnall 
Del. Erek L. Barron 
Del. Lisa M. Belcastro 
Del. Harry (H.B.) Bhandari 
Del. Alfred C. Carr, Jr. 
Del. Nick Charles 
Del. Brian A. Chisholm 
Del. Bonnie L. Cullison 
Del. Terri L. Hill 
Del. Steven C. Johnson 
Del. Ariana B. Kelly 
Del. Kenneth P. Kerr 
Del. Nicholaus R. Kipke 
Del. Susan W. Krebs 
Del. Robbyn T. Lewis 
Del. Matt Morgan 
Del. Teresa E. Reilly 
Del. Samuel I. Rosenberg 
Del. Sid A. Saab 
Del. Sheree L. Sample-Hughes 
Del. Kathy Szeliga 
Del. Karen Lewis Young  
 
  



Peter Noterman Takoma Park Pnoterman@verizon.net 
Peter Lukehart Takoma Park pmlukehart@aol.com 
Madeline Radman Takoma Park madelinelindvall@gmail.com 
Josephine Hoge Takoma Park johoge@verizon.net 
Thomas A Alderson Takoma Park thomas.a.alderson@gmail.com 
THOMAS RADMAN Takoma Park Radman.thomas@gmail.com 
Cynthia Barron Mount Rainier cyntbarronlu@gmail.com 
Laurie McGilvray Takoma Park Laurie.McGilvray@gmail.com 
Barbara Wootton Silver Spring barbara.wootton@arnoldporter.com 
Carrie Noel-Nosbaum Silver Spring carrie.noelnosbaum@gmail.com 
Marc Charpentier Silver spring  MarcCharpentier@westat.com 
Susan Drake Swift  Silver Spring Swiftdrake@aol.com 
Madline P Morsha-
Taylor Silver Spring madmt11@gmail.com 
Merlyn H Kettering Takoma Park mhhkettering@yahoo.com 
Cynthia Barron Mt Rainier Cynbarronlu@gmail.com 
David Olson Takoma Park davidjolson55@verizon.net 
Mary Pat Brennan Takoma Park marypatbrennan@gmail.com 
Thomas Showalter Silver Spring TSHOWAL@GMAIL.COM 
Diane Curran Takoma Park, MD dcurran@harmoncurran.com 
Linda B Kolko Takoma Park 127lkolko@gmail.com 
Una H Kettering Takoma Park unahkettering@gmail.com 
Carol Christensen Takoma Park carolchriste@gmail.com 
John Seaman Columbia john.cornerstone8@yahoo.com 

 


